# Safety Guide for Conducting Community-Based Research

**Prepared by the Field Safety Committee** 

**University of Northern British Columbia** 

© 2013

#### **Table of Contents**

About	this Guide	3
Ackno	wledgements	3
1.	Before the Field – Planning for Safety	4
	1.1 Identifying Potential Hazards	4
	1.2 Need to Establish Safety Protocols for Visiting Research Sites	4
	1.3 Complete Appropriate Training	5
	1.4 Establishing Communication Protocols Before Fieldwork	5
	1.5 Maps and Directions	6
	1.6 Weather and Automobile Safety	6
	1.7 Accommodations	7
	1.8 Meeting Spaces	7
	1.9 Health Coverage for Travel Within, and Outside of, Canada	7
2.	During Fieldwork	9
	2.1 Check-in with the RCMP	9
	2.2 Check-in with Project Supervisor	9
	2.3 Communication Options	10
	2.4 Conducting Interviews, Focus Groups, Surveys, and Other Techniques	10
	2.4.1 Assessing Community Hazards	10
	2.4.2 Dress for Community Work	10
	2.4.3 Proximity	11
	2.4.4 Vehicle Supports	11
	2.4.5 Comfort Levels with Different Types of Participants	12
	2.4.6 Location of Interviews	12
	2.4.7 Visibility	12
	2.4.8 Loose Animals	12
	2.4.9 Assessing Hazards in the Home	13
	2.4.10 Conducting the Interview Safely	13
	2.4.11 Responding to Risks to Participants	13
	2.4.12 Assessing the Ability of the Participant to Participate	14
	2.4.13 Responding to Conflict / Distressed People	14
	2.4.14 Gender, Age, and Conflict	16

	2.4.15 Reporting Violence / Crimes / Risk Behaviours	17
	2.4.16 Offering Support to Those in Need	17
	2.5 Group Techniques	17
	2.5.1 Arranging Safe Participation	17
	2.5.2 Food and Drinks	18
	2.6 Alternative Research Techniques	18
	2.7 Supports for the Research Team	19
	2.7.1 Emotional Well-Being	19
	2.7.1 Field Logs	19
3.	After the Field	20
4.	Conducting Research in International Communities	21
	4.1 Prior to Leaving	21
	4.2 In the Field	23
	4.3 After the Field	24
5.	Using Social Media in Field Research	25
6.	Resources	28
Appei	ndix A: Sample Incident Report Form	30
Арреі	ndix B: Sample Check-in Form	32
Арреі	ndix C: Sample Checklist for Planning Safe Community-Based Fieldwork	34
Арреі	ndix D: Checklist for Monitoring the Implementation of Safe Community-Based	
Fieldv	work	35
Appei	ndix E: Checklist for Reviewing Safety After Community-Based Fieldwork	36
Apper	ndix F: Checklist for Planning Safe International Community-Based Fieldwork	37

#### About this Guide

This safety guide is designed to be used by any students, staff, research associates, faculty, and community partners conducting fieldwork in communities. It is hoped that the information contained in this guide will be used to supplement teaching materials in research methodology courses, as well as a part of an orientation for any researchers conducting fieldwork in communities. As this document contains a compilation of basic safety issues for working alone and for working in communities, it is hoped that this document will continuously be improved over time to account for the nuances and unique contexts within which different community-based researchers work. As such, this guide has also compiled a list of readings about safety in the field across various disciplines.

It is important to note, however, that safety is not something that only applies once someone is in the field. Researchers should start to address safety issues in the research design of the project. Attention to safety must then become part of the daily routine of research tasks that are carried out in communities. In the spirit of continuous improvement for this safety guide and for the safety of all researchers who choose to conduct community-based research in BC, in other provinces, or in other countries, we encourage any researchers to conduct a debriefing after the fieldwork has been done and forward any lessons or nuances that may be added to this guide to the UNBC Field Safety Committee.

This guide also contains a number of sample checklists for planning, monitoring, and reviewing safe community-based research practices. These checklists are only intended to be used and reviewed by researchers and their supervisors in order to provide some guidance about the types of safety issues that need to be considered.

#### Acknowledgements

The safety guide for community-based research was developed by Laura Ryser, Glen Schmidt, Dale Laluk, Greg Halseth, Catherine Nolin, Annie Booth, and the International Exchange Office (whose manual has supplemented the information relevant to those conducting research in international communities). Great appreciation is also extended to Ken Otter, Teresa Chernowski, Chris Jackson, Faye Hirshfield, Colin Chisholm, and Flora Rositano for their guidance and feedback with this guide.

#### 1. Before the Field – Planning for Safety

All researchers should incorporate field safety training and orientation sessions into the planning and design of their research. The most important rule to keep in mind is that the safety and well-being of the research team is a top priority at all times. If a researcher ever feels uncomfortable or unsafe, they are to stop their activity immediately and change the circumstances of their work environment in order to eliminate any safety concerns. Any safety concerns then need to be reported immediately to the supervisor. It is also important to keep in mind that fieldwork safety is about the safety and well-being of the researcher AND the participant.

#### 1.1 Identifying Potential Hazards

Prior to fieldwork, the research team should work with any community partners to identify or understand any potential hazards that may exist throughout the community. These can include weather, terrain, distance, people, animals, and access to various types of communications or emergency assistance. Events, such as accidents, community conflicts, alcohol licensed events, natural disasters, etc., should also be considered. The research team should also identify high crime areas that may produce a higher degree of risk for the researcher. They may wish to review the risks associated with the research topic (i.e. domestic violence, drug and alcohol addictions in the workplace, any highly controversial issues in the community, etc.), the targeted participants (i.e. ex-offenders, people experiencing psychosis, etc.), and the overall context that will be examined. Where feasible, depending upon project budget restrictions, it is recommended that research supervisor or manager assign a pair of researchers to work together in high risk areas or topics.

If possible, a community visit prior to fieldwork can be beneficial to assess these risks. It may not always be possible to conduct community visits to remote sites prior to fieldwork. Other methods to assess potential hazards may include: talking to community partners, talking to people who have conducted research in that community, or talking to people who have conducted similar research in other communities.

#### 1.2 Need to Establish Safety Protocols for Visiting Research Sites

Researchers will need to determine if there are any safety protocols for visiting various sites, such as industry production facilities, worker camps, construction sites, prisons, health facilities, etc. This should be part of the work done to assess potential hazards. Researchers may be required to simply sign in and out. They may be required to be driven into and out of the site. They may also be required to be accompanied by a site representative during their visit. Any protocols should be obtained and understood before the fieldwork.

#### 1.3 Complete Appropriate Training

Once the research team has identified potential hazards that may be associated with the work, it is important to ensure that the research team has completed any appropriate training to reduce or mitigate any concerns. This may include first aid, working alone, addressing violence in the workplace, and others. It may be equally important to review and understand the context and history of the community that you are visiting in order to enhance communication and address conflicts and concerns that may arise. In this case, researchers may want to obtain newspaper articles, reports, or studies on the area.

#### 1.4 Establishing Communication Protocols Before Fieldwork

At the beginning of any project, it is important that all members of the research team are introduced to each other, and understand the roles and responsibilities of other team members. While the composition of each research team will vary, it may generally consist of any lead researchers or supervising faculty members, research managers, and field research assistants at UNBC, as well as any formal community partners. Prior to leaving for the field, all researchers should have a contact list containing numbers for all members of the research team, the supervisor, UNBC security, and any local emergency contacts. In addition to leaving a work schedule with their supervisor and / or security that contains the anticipated date and time to return to the university, researchers should be equipped with UNBC hotline cards that will provide them with information to contact emergency supports if needed. The contact list should also contain numbers for the field accommodations.

The research team should also know the types of communication infrastructure that is in place both in the community that they are visiting and along the route of travel. While there may be cell phone service in the community, it may not be available in outlying rural areas. Local government officials and community partners should be able to inform the research team about the range of cell phone service that is available in the area. It may be necessary to carry a satellite phone. The research team should also understand the availability of Internet service. Sometimes, hotels advertise that they have high speed Internet service, but you should always be prepared to have a back-up plan for Internet-based communications in case their Internet service is not available. The research team may also identify sites in the community where they can access Internet communications if needed (i.e. public library, community centre, local government office, etc.).

It is also important that the research team plan and establish a general communication protocol before going into the field. These communication protocols may vary and be influenced by the context of the research and the research team (i.e. community forums versus house visits; working in teams vs. working alone). The protocols should reflect both emergency and non-emergency situations. For example, on a non-emergency basis, the research team may establish a time to check-in daily with their supervisor to

provide an update on the fieldwork and to discuss any concerns. On an emergency basis, the research team should address any potential dangers and secure the safety of the research team and any participants. If necessary, this may require alerting local emergency contacts (i.e. RCMP, Mental Health, First Responder / Ambulance, Fire Department, etc.). It is important that the research team be prepared to contact the supervisor immediately.

Finally, before going into a community, the researcher should understand that they have a right to refuse any work that may make them feel uncomfortable or unsafe. They should also understand that if, for any reason, they become uncomfortable or feel unsafe during the fieldwork, they have the option to disengage from that situation.

#### 1.5 Maps and Directions

When booking logistics, it is always important to obtain detailed information about the directions and meeting location. This is particularly important in rural areas where there may be few road signs. It is not uncommon to receive directions that do not involve road signs, but a range of landmarks such as trees, houses, fences, bridges, cattle guards, hills, creeks, etc. Whenever travelling in more rural and remote areas, it is always important to remember to carry a good road map and, if possible, a GPS. Before leaving for the field, it is important that any field researchers know how to use any supportive tools and equipment to guide their navigation.

#### 1.6 Weather and Automobile Safety

The weather is an issue of concern in all field safety. Everything from winter storms to summer heat exhaustion can be issues when working in the field. Field team members must be trained to adjust appropriately to different weather circumstances and always be mindful of when fieldwork must be terminated in order to account for hazardous weather circumstances.

A further consideration of weather is that the field team must be equipped with an appropriate vehicle for the location and the time of the year (see Section 6 on vehicle maintenance of the Field Procedures and Safety Manual). If there is a potential for snow and ice conditions on roadways, then the vehicles must be equipped with proper winter driving tires. The vehicle should also contain a travel survival kit. It is also important that researchers also have quick access to health services, automotive services, and other services that may be of importance to the location or time of year. It is important to understand, however, that not every small community will have automotive services. BEFORE going to a community, it is important to contact the community to determine the level of automotive services that are available. It is also equally important to understand the availability of automotive and emergency services ALONG the route to and from your destination of travel.

#### 1.7 Accommodations

Accommodation facilities can vary in terms of quality and safety. Sometimes, there are circumstances where field team members will feel unsafe in particular accommodations. This can come from a variety of reasons (i.e. rowdy tenants, questionable behaviours, etc.). Anytime this is the case, researchers should be prepared to look for alternative accommodations. However, working with community partners can help the research team to assess and determine suitable accommodations for the research team.

#### 1.8 Meeting Spaces

Researchers should work with community partners or contacts to obtain advice about safe meeting spaces in the community. When considering meeting locations, it is important to consider the impact that it may have on both the confidentiality and potential safety of participants. This is particularly important when discussing sensitive topics (i.e. abuse, relationships, etc.), as the confidentiality surrounding those discussions that can implications for those participants outside of the research setting. Some good meeting locations may include public meeting rooms at the library, recreation centre, or town hall. However, the meeting space must also be safe for the research team (i.e. selection of spaces that have multiple exits).

The meeting space should also be safely accessible for researchers and participants. In this respect, researchers should pursue meeting spaces that have well lit entrances and parking lots. During the winter months, the researchers should check to ensure that entrance ways and overhangs are clear of snow and ice. It is also important to ensure that there are no slippery surfaces inside. The research team should also be aware of emergency exits throughout the building.

#### 1.9 Health Coverage for Travel Within, and Outside of, Canada

All students, staff, and faculty travelling outside of British Columbia should ensure that they have adequate health coverage to cover any accidents or health care needs that may be incurred during their travels. Some people may draw upon extended health benefits and coverage provided through their parents or spouses who work outside of the university. Others may be employed by the university, but have different types of health coverage for their travel depending upon their term or contract. Students that receive coverage through plans under NUGSS and the NBCGSS also have different benefits and procedures that must be followed.

What is important to understand is that health benefit plans, policies, and procedures are very complex. It is very important to carefully read and understand the coverage that you have to support your travel within and / or outside of Canada. For example, some plans may only provide coverage for 60 days per trip. It is not uncommon, however, for students, staff, or faculty to spend extended periods of time (i.e. during summer months or during sabbatical) outside BC or Canada. Some plans may not provide coverage for people travelling to areas that are already at war. Travel

insurance plans may also have a diverse range of processes to access that coverage. For example, plans may require the claimant to contact the insurance provider before any CT scans, MRIs, or related tests are conducted. Additional, or changes to, transportation plans may also need to be approved beforehand. BEFORE leaving campus, researchers should know the claim procedures and requirements for proof of claims. Finally, researchers should make sure they have a travel card with all the contact information for the insurer on hand. Below are some links to travel coverage and benefits for various undergraduate students, graduate students, staff, and faculty at UNBC.

Schedule of Benefits for Out-of-Province / Country for UNBC employees: <u>http://www.unbc.ca/sites/default/files/sections/human-resources/out-country-booklet-2013.pdf</u>.

Staff benefit handbook: <u>http://www.unbc.ca/sites/default/files/sections/human-resources/staffemployeebenefithandbook2013.pdf</u>.

Faculty benefit handbook: <u>http://www.unbc.ca/sites/default/files/sections/human-resources/facultyemployeebenefithandbook2013.pdf</u>.

NUGSS travel emergency benefits:

http://www.ihaveaplan.ca/rte/en/UniversityofNorthernBCUndergraduateStudentsNUGSS DownloadCentre\_TravelHealthPassport

Northern BC Graduate Student Society travel benefits:

http://www.ihaveaplan.ca/rte/en/UniversityofNorthernBCGraduateStudentsNBCGSS\_Travel\_TravelCoverage.

#### 2. During Fieldwork

Investing time to plan for a safe fieldwork experience goes a long way to ensure the safety of the research team. That planning, however, will only pay dividends if the research team remains committed to implement that planning throughout the fieldwork. This can be difficult when there are competing time pressures, changing schedules, and new tasks that often unfold during the fieldwork.

#### 2.1 Check-in with the RCMP

When a researcher / research team first arrive in a community, it is important to first check in with the local RCMP office. This is important to ensure they know who you are, the purpose of your visit, and the length of time that you expect to be in the area. They may also explain to the research team the best way to get a hold of police and other rescue services both during and after business hours. It also helps the local police to reassure residents who have concerns about strangers walking around town making observations and writing down information. Always remember to check out with the RCMP when leaving the community.

#### 2.2 Check-in with Project Supervisor

An important aspect of fieldwork safety is to develop a routine system for checking in with the project supervisor. In some cases, these check-ins are done before and after the field team arrives at their study site or returns to campus. In other cases, routine check-ins are done on a nightly basis. This can help the project manager to monitor the stress levels of team members and to respond to any emerging concerns. Fieldwork can be intensive and require long periods of time in the community. Issues of burnout and exhaustion need to be monitored. Monitoring the health of the field team should involve monitoring any anxieties that may evolve, as well as monitoring eating and sleeping habits. Furthermore, while research team members may appear to fit well together prior to fieldwork, living and working in the field for long periods of time, differences in personalities, different work ethics, or different working styles can produce conflict within the research team. Conflict resolution tools should also be put in place well in advance of the fieldwork season, and all research team members should have a clear understanding of how these conflict resolution tools will work. Changing technology now provides a range of ways by which check-in conversations can occur. Routine check-ins during fieldwork also allows the research team to be responsive and flexible to emerging needs in the community. For example, a sudden event (i.e. a resident death or industry accident) may require potential adjustments in the design or timing of data collection activities.

If multiple researchers are working together in a community, they should develop a plan to check in with each other throughout the day. This may include touching base with each other to have lunch or dinner, as well as touching base with each other at the end of the day. This will allow the researchers to discuss and share any safety concerns (i.e. icy areas, conflicts, sensitive issues in the community, etc.).

#### 2.3 Communication Options

Researchers who conduct fieldwork in larger communities can benefit from improved communications infrastructure. This allows researchers to carry cell phones and other devices for logistical and safety reasons. Some smaller, and perhaps more remote, communities may not have cell phone networks and may also only have dial-up Internet. It is also important to keep in mind that long highway distances, including through mountain pass areas, will not have cell phone coverage. If the researcher / research team will be out of cell phone communication range for extended periods of time, then it will be important to have a satellite phone (see Section 3.1 on contact procedures in the Field Procedures and Safety Manual). Alternatively, the research team may consider acquiring SPOTS if satellite phones are inaccessible. Make sure that you are trained to properly use these communication mechanisms.

#### 2.4 Conducting Interviews, Focus Groups, Surveys, and Other Techniques

#### 2.4.1 Assessing Community Hazards

When a researcher or research team arrives in a community, it is important for them to become familiar with the layout of the community and to assess any potential hazards. This is especially important to provide a proper orientation for new researchers. Supervisors or project leads may accompany their staff or student researchers to introduce them to community partners and key contacts throughout the community. This is important to enable new researchers to get to know people in the community and to develop a rapport with people that can provide advice that can enhance the safety of researchers and participants throughout the project.

At the beginning of any visit, the research team should also drive around the community to identify all the locations of their interviews or meetings. This will help the research team to clarify directions provided by participants, to avoid getting lost, and to assess any hazards. For example, checking directions in more remote areas can be particularly important as some rural road networks and house numbers may not be clearly marked. Researchers who conduct door-to-door surveys may wish to pay particular attention to crime prevention through environmental design principles. These principles indicate, for example, that properties or spaces with thick bushes or high solid fences can provide places for people to hide. Researchers should also assess risks associated with the building design. For example, there can be places where people may hide along long corridors, throughout staircases that have no natural surveillance, in dark or poorly lit parking garages, etc.

#### 2.4.2 Dress for Community Work

Dress needs for community-based research will depend on the research method and target audience. Professional dress code may be appropriate for conducting interviews or focus groups with local leaders, business or industry leaders, service providers, or

residents in a community. However, if researchers are engaged in extensive community or door-to-door survey work, additional safety precautions should be considered. Each researcher should be equipped with an identification badge that may include information about community partners. Researchers should also be equipped with visibility safety vests if they are working outside of daylight hours. Researchers should also be dressed appropriately for local weather conditions. This may include the need for thermal layers, appropriate gloves, rain gear, head lamps, waterproof footwear, or event ice cleats. Students and researchers should also avoid wearing jewelry or carrying valuable electronics (i.e. cameras, laptops, iPhones, iPads, etc.) that may make them a target for crime. Researchers should also make sure that they do not carry any significant amounts of money that can also make them a target.

#### 2.4.3 Proximity

There may be times when a research team has multiple researchers working in a community. The research team members should generally be working in close proximity to one another so that they can touch base on a routine basis and can come to one another's aid should that be required. This is especially important when conducting household surveys. If individuals are working alone, they should always have exit strategies for getting out of particular circumstances or settings. We generally recommend that if individuals are doing interview work in isolated settings that they work in teams. Team cell phones, handheld radio transceivers, and other communication / locator devices may also be carried on-person in case of emergency. Students should have local police and other emergency numbers, supervisor, and other field colleague numbers on hand.

#### 2.4.4 Vehicle Supports

Researchers may wish to use a vehicle to support community fieldwork. It is preferable that more than one researcher have keys to access the vehicle if needed. If the research team does not have access to a university or rented vehicle, and if a personal vehicle is used, it is important to ensure that the vehicle insurance will allow other researchers (i.e. including others who have less than 10 years driving experience) to use the vehicle.

If a personal vehicle is used, the ownership and control of the vehicle can have implications for other members of the research team – particularly in communities that have limited or no public transportation. It is important that the owner of the vehicle understand that at all times they are responsible for the transportation needs of the research team. If this is questionable, then alternative transportation needs will have to be considered.

The vehicle should always be parked within close proximity to where the research team is working (i.e. on a central location of a street, or within a few minutes distance to the research team). The use of vehicles to support survey work is particularly important during the winter months in order to provide a space where the researchers can warm

up. It is always preferable to park the vehicle in a space where it may not be blocked in, in order to facilitate a quick exit if needed.

#### 2.4.5 Comfort Levels with Different Types of Participants

Researchers should be prepared to conduct interviews with people from a range of backgrounds and experiences. In some research settings, researchers may be asked to interview vulnerable residents, such as those living in poverty, those who have experienced or witnessed violence, people with addictions, etc. If a researcher has not had any experience interacting with vulnerable groups, it may be advisable to arrange a volunteer experience with a voluntary group to assess their comfort level.

#### 2.4.6 Location of Interviews

When conducting in-person interviews, it is important to arrange of meeting location that is both safe for the researcher and for the participant. The meeting location, however, should also be quiet enough to conduct the interview. In many cases, researchers will be able to meet participants in their office location or a neutral location (i.e. booking a meeting room at a public library, community centre, community college, etc.). The meeting space should also be accessible to accommodate the needs of older residents or anyone with a disability (i.e. stairs). The researcher should visit the meeting location ahead of the meeting to ensure that the entrance is clear of snow and ice.

The researcher must consider a number of safety protocols when conducting an interview or survey in a home. When arriving at a home, the researcher should avoid parking in the driveway. Instead, it is safer to park on the street. This will prevent the researcher from being blocked in and will allow them to make a quick exit if needed.

#### 2.4.7 Visibility

Researchers should also strive to maintain visibility by conducting research during daylight hours as much as possible. This may not always be possible as researchers accommodate the needs of participants. If research is being conducted after daylight hours, researchers should strive as much as possible to conduct the meeting in a public setting. This also may not be possible either due to the limited availability of public meeting spaces in smaller communities or due to the sensitive nature of some research topics. If the researcher decides to conduct an interview in the participant's home, they may request to have another researcher accompany them. Depending upon the needs of the research, there may also be alternate ways by which the data can be collected (i.e. phone interview, Skype interview, dropping off a questionnaire with an enclosed return address envelope, etc.).

#### 2.4.8 Loose Animals

Researchers should avoid entering fenced in areas and must not approach places with loose dogs. If researchers enter a house and the dog appears to be unsafe, the

researcher will request that the dog be secured before the interview or survey is completed.

#### 2.4.9 Assessing Hazards in the Home

It is not always possible to assess the hazards of an interview environment (i.e. if a researcher is conducting a household survey). One approach is to call the participant just before the interview to assess any hazards (i.e. shouting, odd statements and behaviours, etc.) (see Craig *et al.* 2000). Upon entering a home, it is important for the researcher to do a quick scan of the home in order to enhance their awareness of space. This should not be so obvious as to make the research participant feel uncomfortable. The scan should allow the researcher to identify any exit points, to assess who is in the house, to listen to determine if there are any noises coming from other rooms, and to determine if there is anything nearby that could be used as a weapon. The researcher should strive to sit down to meet with the participant close to an exit.

#### 2.4.10 Conducting the Interview Safely

The project lead or supervisor should work with their researchers to ensure that they are prepared with a number of "outs" in case of any arising concerns. If a researcher feels that their safety is at risk, even if they are only half way through the interview process, they may simply thank the other individual for their information and state that the interview is completed.

During the interview process, researchers should not divulge any personal information that may place them at risk later on (i.e. personal address information, phone numbers, etc.). At times, researchers may be tempted to share personal experiences with research participants in order to develop a rapport with participants. This should not be done if there is potential to place the researcher at risk.

#### 2.4.11 Responding to Risks to Participants

When interviews or surveys are conducted in communities, there is a risk that telephone or in-person impersonators may attempt to use this as an opportunity to contact residents in the community and obtain their personal information, and, therefore, potentially put residents' safety and security at risk. Telephone or in-person impersonators may attempt to call residents regardless of the method chosen for the survey (i.e. mail, Internet, phone, etc.). There are a number of steps that the research team can take to reduce such risks. First, the research team may use local media (i.e. newspaper or radio) to promote not only the research methodology, but also the research team members and their contact information. Local promotional materials should clearly indicate how the research is being administered and provide contact information for the research team, the UNBC Office of Research, and community partners where any concerns may be addressed. Researchers working in the community should be equipped with identification badges that include their photo, as well as contact information for the research team and community partners. Above all, maintaining visibility within the community can help residents to get to know the research team and enable them to quickly contact researchers if there are any questionable behavioursconnected to the research work. If there are concerns about an impersonator, it is critical that the research team act quickly to use all forms of communication and media available to alert residents to such an issue. To alleviate residents to participate in the research (i.e. return completed surveys by mail to UNBC or to drop-off boxes at community partner locations, through on-line surveys, etc.).

It is also recommended that researchers have some basic form of first-aid training in order to monitor the well-being of participants throughout any meetings. If needed, researchers should be ready to respond to any conditions or sudden health risks experienced by participants. This may include paying attention to the participant's speech, their breathing, the size of their pupils, any sweats, etc. This should also include ensuring that the research team either has a cell phone on hand or is aware of where the closest landline is located.

#### 2.4.12 Assessing the Ability of the Participant to Participate

It is important for the researcher to determine the ability of the potential participant to participate in the research in a safe and consensual manner. This may involve checking for signs that the participant has been drinking. It may involve checking to see if the participant's pupils are dilated. This may indicate that the person is under the influence of drugs (i.e. a psycho stimulant drug, LSD, cocaine, hallucinogens, etc.). Some drugs can make people suddenly aggressive, or induce delusions or psychosis. If the researcher determines that the participant is under the influence of drugs or alcohol, they should discontinue the interview. The researcher should always be prepared with a plan to exit such circumstances. This may involve offering to leave a drop-off survey with the person to complete and return by mail or to a drop-off location in the community. It may also involve making arrangements to return to visit the potential participant on another day. It is important to keep in mind, however, that seizures, low light conditions, and eye examinations / eye drops can also dilate pupils.

Sometimes, it may not be immediately apparent that you are interacting with a person who is under psychosis. If you encounter someone who is under psychosis, you should keep communication clear and simple. Use a caring tone of voice. Always try to offer suggestions rather than expressing orders. Avoid excessive stimulation. Do not point or fold your arms as this could be perceived as a threat. See if the person will sit down and try to get the person to write down their concerns.

#### 2.4.13 Responding to Conflict / Distressed People

When encountering people in distress, some common reactions may involve anxiety, fear, defensiveness, threats of aggression, avoidance, and flight. If someone becomes angry, you should not react defensively. It is important to not take their comments

personally. Often, people just want to be heard. You should acknowledge the other person's feelings and attempt to understand the source of their anger. A person's anger often comes from their perception that they are being deprived of something or that something is being taken away. They may believe what they know or feel is true. Others may have a low tolerance for frustration or have unreasonable expectations. Anger or emotional distress can come from life experiences (i.e. impacts of residential schools, exposure to or witnessing physical or emotional abuse, discrimination or oppression, exclusion, chronic poverty, etc.). Even brain injuries, caused by car or industry accidents, drugs, or alcohol abuse, can change one's neurological function.

Under such circumstances, you should always be aware of your space. Try to imagine the context of that person in order to anticipate any key triggers. Explore ways to de-escalate the situation. It is important to show empathy. Don't judge the person. You should model calmness. Show that you are listening by paraphrasing back what they are saying. For example, one might rephrase, "so what made you angry is that I didn't do this....so how can I take steps to respond to your concerns". Ask open ended questions that can encourage them to talk. Avoid using accusatory language (i.e. why didn't you...). You may also attempt to reframe the event (i.e. by stating "I can see that it is very important for you for this to be done.). Furthermore, it is important that you find a respectful way out of the conflict for that person. Don't ask for too much too fast. You will want to control the pace of concession. Look to promote compromise. Throughout the conversation, you will want to ensure you are clear and assertive.

You should be cautious about having eye contact. Intense eye contact can make someone angrier. Eye contact can also mean different things in different cultures. You may also wish to bring in another colleague into the situation. It is important not to bring in more than one person as this may make the person feel threatened. You should watch your physical stance. For example, you should avoid standing above looking down on someone. You will want to watch your tone and pitch of your voice, as well as your use of language.

There may be situations when the researcher will have to decide to disengage. This may be the appropriate course of action when the researcher is too upset or when the time and location is not conducive to discuss the problem. If the person is intoxicated or influenced by a substance, then the researcher will also wish to postpone any discussions to a time when they may be productive. Finally, the researcher may make the decision to disengage if the other person is still hostile or disrespectful. Once you have made the decision to disengage, you will need to state your intentions to the other individual. State why you are disengaging and also state your intention to return to resolve the problem. It is important that you act immediately. For example, you may simply state that you must talk to your supervisor about the situation and that you will attempt to contact them again.

Remember that effective communication takes practice. Remain calm. Be respectful during any negotiations or conflict. State your position and your understanding of their position. See if they can understand your position, but do not interrupt them.

Furthermore, reward any concessions that they make to resolve the situation. Always leave room to save face.

If individuals are working alone, they should always have exit strategies for getting out of particular circumstances or settings. One recommended approach is to explain that the researcher must make a call to cancel their next appointment [see Paterson et al. 1999; Sharp and Kremer 2006]. In this case, the researcher can contact their supervisor or field team leader to provide a code word or phrase that will indicate that they are concerned for their safety and for the police to be contacted and sent to their meeting location. If the researcher's safety has been compromised, they should report the incident to the police immediately. As a part of the team's field kit, the researcher should have an incident report form to record the details about what happened, when and where it happened, who it happened with (including a description of what they look like and what they were wearing), any descriptions of their vehicle (if applicable), any witnesses to the event, etc. These details should be recorded as soon as possible. The incident report should be e-mailed or faxed immediately or provided to the supervisor as soon as they return from the field. The researcher should also contact the supervisor or project lead as soon as possible to report and discuss the incident. If the researcher is shaken and needs to take some time, arrangements should be made to rebook any immediate appointments. Any type of safety incident to anyone on the team can be upsetting to everyone on the research team. It can invoke fear or thoughts of "what would I do if that happened to me?" If an incident occurs in the field, arrangements should also be made to discuss the incident with the rest of the field team.

#### 2.4.14 Gender, Age, and Conflict

Sometimes, younger researchers and / or female researchers can feel intimidated by others during a conflict situation. For example, it can be intimidating for a young woman to communicate with an older, taller, larger, and angrier individual than themselves. They may be told that they are too young to know better. These tactics may not be based on facts, but rather an attempt by someone to control a situation. Women may also feel that their safety may be compromised by physical advances or questions about their personal relationships or lives (see Arendell 1997). If researchers are sitting down on a couch with someone, they may purposefully place their bag between them to provide some separation space between them. At the same time, it is important to understand that the safety of male researchers can also be at-risk during fieldwork. In resource towns, there are many households where men work in industry while their female partners take care of the home. As such, researchers are more likely to encounter the female partner during interview or survey work. Under these circumstances, the male researcher can be at-risk if the male partner feels the researcher's interaction with his female partner is a threat to their relationship. Some cultures may also find this inappropriate (see Craig et al. 2000). Having women interview men on topics (i.e. those associated with relationships) can also result in conflict or hostility between the researcher and the participant. One approach to reduce

any tensions may be to simply suggest moving on from such a "complicated" topic and to address more general issues.

Faculty should work with their staff and students to prepare them for situations of power and conflict. It is important to normalize anxiety and fears; they are natural. They should be reminded that encountering conflict does not necessarily mean that they are bad researchers. Regardless of age or gender, all of the previous lessons and advice apply when working through conflict and negotiations. It will never be easy, but researchers can gain more confidence through practice and experience.

#### 2.4.15 Reporting Violence / Crimes / Risk Behaviours

When working in the community, researchers may encounter or witness violence, criminal activity, risky behaviours, or mental instability. Who do you report to? The police may not always be the best choice as this can result in more emotional stress for the individual. When dealing with someone who has a mental illness, for example, it may be more appropriate to contact Mental Health or the Northern Health Authority's Assertive Community Treatment (ACT) team that provide outreach services. In other cases, it may be more appropriate to contact the nearest office of the Ministry of Children and Family Development or a women's resource centre. Once you have made the decision to report an incident to an appropriate agency or local support group, you should make sure that the report is as factual as possible. It should not be based on conjecture as this may cause others to dismiss your concerns. Once you state what you saw, you can leave it up to the professional agency to forward the call or take appropriate action.

#### 2.4.16 Offering Support to Those in Need

When researchers conduct household surveys, focus groups, or interviews, they may encounter individuals who are experiencing stress. As a part of good field preparation, researchers should have compiled a list of available supports that can be offered if needed. Examples of such supports may include counseling, a women's resource centre, food banks, shelters, public health nurses, and emergency services.

#### 2.5 Group Techniques

#### 2.5.1 Arranging Safe Participation

Some communities may have limited public transportation. Support for some participants may need to be provided to and from the venue. If feasible, researchers should travel in pairs when providing this transportation support in order to enhance the safety of the research team. In some cases, communities can be located in mountainous environments where the weather can change quickly. Researchers should monitor weather forecasts prior to group events. If poor weather conditions impact safe travel, researchers should be prepared to contact all participants to postpone the event. If a full-day group session is organized, the research team may

also wish to monitor emerging weather conditions throughout the day to determine if a session needs to be wrapped up early to facilitate safe travel. Where available, Doppler radar imagery can show the directional flow of storm systems to assist in monitoring weather conditions. Researchers should also monitor accident reports and highway conditions issued through government transportation authorities and weather or media websites. Researchers should also be mindful of the distance that participants may need to travel before and after events, particularly during long, cold winter months. This understanding should influence the scheduling of group sessions.

When researchers use group techniques, such as focus groups or roundtables, there are a number of special ethical concerns that can have safety implications for participants attending the event. First, assurance of confidentiality is not possible within a group setting. Researchers may request that all participants refrain from discussing thoughts shared during the event outside the group setting, but there is no guarantee that all participants will abide to these protocols. Exposure of certain viewpoints or experiences outside of group settings, however, can have consequences for participants. It is important that the research team clearly discuss these ethical concerns and implications at the beginning of the group session. To address such issues, researchers may carefully consider the grouping of participants in particular group settings. If the topic concerns a particularly sensitive issue, researchers may also consider the use of virtual group techniques, such as on-line focus groups, discussion boards, or blogs, to encourage open and honest discussions and to respect the anonymity and privacy of participants. Researchers may also need to work with community partners to understand any potential conflicts between certain individuals or groups that can affect the safety of the participants and the research team.

#### 2.5.2 Food and Drinks

Food is often offered to research participants, particularly during group meetings. Safety issues can emerge for participants, however, during the consumption of food and drinks. When providing food and refreshments, it is important to consider the dietary needs of participants. There may be a need to provide, for example, gluten free products or options for participants with Diabetes, Crohn's disease, allergies, or other health conditions.

#### 2.6 Alternative Research Techniques

In community-based research, researchers are using a wider range of alternative techniques and tools. The use of these tools, however, can have important implications for the safety of the research team and for research participants. When using photovoice or video, for example, researchers need to be aware of the risks that may emerge from taking photographs or recording video (see Wang and Redwood-Jones 2001). Some images can further stigmatize individuals, reveal embarrassing or risky behaviours, or place individuals in a negative light to others. Once placed on the Internet, images can also be used in unintended ways that can cause further stress or damage to the people in the image (see Clark et al. 2010). An acknowledgement and

release form must be signed by all people who appear in the photograph or video before any images are used. For researchers or participants who are taking photos or using video, they may be confronted with threats or aggressive behavior for taking unauthorized pictures. When using photovoice, training needs to be provided about safety issues and respecting the rights and privacy of others (see Wang and Redwood-Jones 2001; Wang et al. 2000).

#### 2.7 Supports for the Research Team

#### 2.7.1 Emotional Well-Being

Field team safety is also impacted by the stress that can be incurred through interviews, focus group, and survey work. Depending on the research topic, participants may share stories about difficult times in their lives. This can have a stressful and emotional impact on the research team member. Researchers may feel helpless and guilty, for example, about interviewing homeless participants, people with disabilities, people with chronic or terminal illnesses, people who have experienced violence or grief, etc. (see Bahn and Weatherhill 2012; Matheeet al. 2010). Proper training should prepare researchers to cope with, and respond to, difficult stories. As a part of proper preparation, researchers should also ensure that they have an up-to-date list of local counselling and other community supports that may help participants cope with their own stresses. Researchers should also be aware of counselling support services that may be available to them to help them cope with the stress of fieldwork. Researchers may discuss any stresses or concerns during their check-ins with their project lead or supervisor. The research team should also ensure that adequate down time is incorporated into fieldwork in order to avoid burnout. This is particularly important as routine engagement or burnout can make researchers less in-tuned or alert to potential risks and can affect their ability to handle difficult situations (see Bahn and Weatherhill 2012; Craig et al. 2000).

#### 2.7.2 Field Logs

Field logs are a common tool in social science research to record information that will help to track, evaluate, and interpret information collected in communities. They can also serve as a tool to track emerging issues and responses to safety concerns in the field.

#### 3. After the Field

After researchers return from the field, there should be a debriefing session to discuss any safety concerns that may have emerged during fieldwork, and to discuss how responding to such circumstances can be improved in the future. This may involve adopting changes to fieldwork planning, policies, or procedures for conducting community-based research. The supervisor will also need to determine if there is a need to follow-up with community partners, the RCMP, WCB, ICBC, or other institutions concerning any safety issues from the fieldwork.

Researchers may also have a range of emotions after returning from the field. They may feel exhausted. If they have been engaged in any conflict, there may be other physical or emotional impacts. They may feel guilty or helpless about being unable to assist vulnerable residents that they may have interviewed. Over time, researchers can also become attached to many community partners and research participants. It can be upsetting for some researchers to learn about the migration, illness, or death of participants. It is important for researchers to discuss these issues with their supervisors or project leads. If necessary, the supervisor should determine if the researcher should be referred to any additional counseling or medical supports. A follow-up meeting with the researcher to monitor or address any outstanding issues may also be considered.

#### 4. Conducting Research in International Communities

Faculty and students at UNBC conduct research in countries all over the world. While the social, economic, and political stability of these places varies, risks can emerge in any context. In this section, we review the preparation that all researchers should take before leaving Canada, as well as the types of risks and safety concerns that can emerge while conducting research internationally.

#### 4.1 Prior to Leaving

The researcher should undertake special precautions to assess any risks that maybe involved in conducting research in international communities. Researchers should work with international community partners to understand any inherent risks with conducting research in the community. This may include obtaining information about road conditions, maps, local conflicts, key emergency contacts, cultural norms and expectations, the compatibility of the banking system, the extent of communication infrastructure, etc. This should also involve working with community partners to map out dangerous routes that may exist in international communities. It should also involve understanding potential hazards associated with a particular country (i.e. landmines, diseases, violence, corruption, etc.). Researchers should review and sign a waiver form with their supervisor to ensure that they understand the inherent risks that may be involved.

Communication is always an important aspect of safety in any community-based research setting. In an international research setting, it is particularly important for researchers to ensure that they have undertaken adequate language training or have adequate language supports in place to support all forms of communication.

As with any research project, the itinerary and contact information for the researcher should be left with the project research lead, supervisor, and UNBC security. The itinerary and contact information for the researcher may also be left with a trusted local contact in the international community. This may also include a listing of allergies, as well as any medications that the researcher must take. Due to time differences and the potential difference in communication infrastructure that may be available in other international places (particularly isolated rural international communities), the researcher may need to make special arrangements for an appropriate check-in strategy. This may include arrangements where the researcher checks in on a daily or weekly basis, for example, depending on access to communication. Arrangements should be set in place that if the researchers does not check-in within a specified time, that the supervisor or UNBC security will contact a specified organization or appropriate authorities in the international community.

There are a number of documents and logistical arrangements that researchers must ensure are in place before travelling abroad. Researchers should make sure that they have photocopied any important documents (especially your passport page) and have carefully stored these copies in three separate places (i.e. inside their luggage, with another colleague, their supervisor, etc.).

A Canadian passport is valid for five years. Renewing a passport abroad can be complicated, so it is better to ensure that your passport does not expire while you are away. Many countries will require that your passport is valid for at least six months following your scheduled date of return to Canada before they will issue a visa (if required). Passport applications can be obtained at most post offices, postal outlets, and travel agencies or you can visit <u>www.passport.gc.ca</u>. You must have a valid passport to apply for a student visa for any extended stays. It can take several weeks to apply for a passport by mail. Major cities can have a walk-in service with a turnaround time of five business days. In some cases, you can obtain a quick turnaround time through your local MP office.

If you plan to drive while you are away, you will need to apply for an international driver's license. Depending upon the length of your stay, some countries may require you to obtain a local or international driver's license. For more information, please visit BCAA.

UNBC recommends that all researchers obtain extended health care insurance for the duration of their fieldwork abroad. Reasonable rates can usually be found through travel agencies or insurance companies. If you are in a serious accident, Health Insurance BC will not cover the costs of a family member to travel to assist you or for other extraordinary medical expenses. You must inform Health Insurance BC of your planned absence from BC to ensure that your coverage will be effective overseas. Make sure that you ask important questions about the extended medical coverage (i.e. evacuation in a medical emergency, what is the deductible, extent of coverage, etc.).

Some countries may also require a medical examination certificate before they will issue a visa for any extended stays. If this is the case in your country, you will need to arrange an appointment with your doctor. A full medical examination can usually be done and processed within two weeks. These exams may not be covered by your BC Health Care Insurance plan if you have had a similar exam in the recent past. You may also check with the Public Health Unit for advice on any immunization shots that you will need to have before you travel to your destination. Make sure you allocate enough time before your departure to have immunizations done as some may require a series of shots over multiple visits. Remember to ask for an international vaccination certificate to maintain a record of all of your shots. In case of illness, and to support ongoing care that may be required, it is a good idea to have your medical records with you. If you wear contact lenses or glasses, take an extra pair with you. Make sure you have an adequate supply of your prescription(s) for the duration of the time that you will be away "plus" to cover any unanticipated extended stays.

You may also wish to purchase travel insurance, travel cancellation insurance, and liability insurance for any accompanying personal items or equipment. Rates may vary

depending upon the time that you will be away. You may also wish to find out if your personal items are covered by your homeowner's policy while you are away.

Researchers may also wish to arrange for a relative or friend to have power of attorney while they are away. Having someone with power of attorney can make it easier for a researcher to have their financial matters maintained while they are away. A power of attorney can be arranged through your bank. If preferred, a formal power of attorney may be arranged through a notary or lawyer in order to enable someone to take care of student loans and other issues. You should provide a copy of your formal power of attorney to your supervisor or program chair. Accidents can happen in any research context. It is important to ensure that you have a will and that it is in good order. In the event of a tragedy, the Canadian embassy will contact your family and help to make the required arrangements.

Researchers are responsible for ensuring that they have adequate funds set aside to cover all the expenses associated with the fieldwork. As a part of this responsibility, they should ensure that they have emergency funds set aside before leaving to cover any unforeseen expenses. If you do not have a credit card, you may consider applying for one or make arrangements to have signing authority on a parent's or spouse's card. A credit card is useful for making travel arrangements or in emergency situations.

#### 4.2 In the Field

When researchers arrive in an international destination, the first thing they should do is to register with the Canadian Embassy or Consulate. Some countries that do not have an official embassy or consulate may have an honorary consulate. While researchers may connect with these honorary consulates, they should make sure that they also secure on-line registration with the closest embassy or consulate. Where no Canadian embassy or consulate exists, researchers may connect with a Commonwealth embassy (British); but this should in no way replace the need to register with the closest Canadian embassy or consulate.

People can experience a range of emotions when adapting to a foreign culture, from excitement and interest to frustration about different cultural norms, as well as depression and fear of the unknown. Things that may take minutes at home (i.e. telephone call, transportation, logistics, etc.) may take longer in other settings. Avoid being judgmental; instead, understand why the processes may be different. Always be respectful and patient.

Some researchers may visit politically unstable countries. They may also be exploring topics that may be perceived to threaten certain organizations or political movements. Under these circumstances, researchers should understand that their actions may be monitored (see Peritore 1990). Their phones may be tapped, they may be followed, their participants may be interrogated, and their notes may be confiscated. Of course, this has implications not just for the safety of the researcher, but also for the safety of participants as well (see Kovats-Bernat 2002). As a result, researchers should use

caution to probe participants for too much information that may place them in danger. Some strategies that have been adopted include the use of pay phones to contact participants, as well as the use of abbreviations, shorthand, and encrypted notes that do not include names, dates, or places (see Peritore 1990).

As with any research setting, it will be important for researchers to assess meeting places for any potential dangers. This includes understanding who is in the room, office, house, or building, as well as the presence of any potential weapons. It will also be important to try to assess the meeting space to identify exits in case of emergency.

As noted earlier, complications can arise when conducting fieldwork in communities. There may be circumstances when a researcher or student refuses to leave or decides to leave the project early. The circumstances of these decisions should be carefully reviewed as they can put the researcher and perhaps the research team at greater risk. Every effort should be made to resolve any issues in the field and ensure that the research team works together unless there is a pending safety risk in the community. If the researcher or student leaves, they must sign a waiver form stating that they understand the risks associated with their departure and that UNBC is no longer responsible for their safety.

Travelling abroad can provide people with a sense of adventure. At times, this can lead to risky or inappropriate behaviours. Researchers should be mindful at all times that if they are involved in any illegal activity, UNBC will not assume any responsibility for their actions. Under the legal system of the country that researchers are visiting, they will receive the same treatment and will need to abide by the same laws as any other citizens of that country. The Canadian government will only ensure that Canadian citizens are not discriminated against.

#### 4.3 After the Field

After researchers return from the field, they should have a debriefing meeting with the project lead or supervisor. This can help researchers to talk about any culture shock that they may be experiencing. It also provides an important opportunity to review and discuss any safety issues that emerged during the field and to use those discussions as an opportunity for growth and development.

You should monitor your health very carefully after you return from an international destination. If you notice any unusual symptoms, you should see your doctor immediately. When you visit your doctor, make sure they know that you have recently returned from an international destination and review the vaccinations that you received before your departure. If any illnesses arise due to your international visit, you should notify your supervisor or project lead immediately in order to ensure the safety of the entire research team that may have been away.

#### 5. Using Social Media in Field Research

Social media is increasingly being used to support community-based research activities. With social media being a relatively new research tool, few institutions have developed ethical guidelines and safety procedures to guide their use in community settings. The purpose of this section is to explore the safety and security issues that researchers must consider when using social media and other technology tools.

The degree of risk associated with using social media depends upon the research topic and the information posted by researchers and participants. Researchers need to be aware that despite various privacy settings, there is considerable integration across various social media and websites. The goal of many software and web designers is to make their programs easy to use. This provision of user-friendly programs, however, often impacts the safety and privacy of those users.

Twitter, for example, provides users with an option to login using their Facebook account. In order to protect the privacy of the individual, however, it is important that users generate a separate Twitter account for login purposes. There are software programs available to help manage multiple Twitter accounts. Hootsuite, for example, can help researchers to manage multiple Twitter accounts – even by incorporating multiple Twitter accounts into one. Hootsuite also provides an option to login using a Facebook account. To protect the privacy of the information that is shared, however, it is important to create a separate Hootsuite account. Researchers and participants must realize that anything that is shared through Twitter is public – even if it is a private message. If someone searches for a specific identification, they will be able to read that private message.

With respect to e-mail, Outlook also provides a social integration option with Twitter and Facebook. If someone e-mails you after you have integrated these pages, it will automatically display your Facebook page. This would allow unwanted personal information to be shared. When in doubt, researchers and participants may not wish to share any information that they do not want to be public via e-mail.

There are a number of researchers and research participants who use drop-box / iCloud. With iCloud based in the United States, however, all the information is stored in the United States and is subject to the Patriot Act. Due to privacy concerns, UNBC researchers should not use iCloud; although, there is no alternative offered in a Canadian context yet. There is software available that can allow researchers to form their own iCloud so their home computer, work computer, and laptop can talk to each other. However, no information is backed up. If something disappears from one computer, it disappears from all three computers.

The union at UNBC pays for CUPE employees to access a server in Vancouver (Canadian Web Hosting). Through this company, people can buy a package that does not require them to have administrative rights. It comes with pre-done routine, including

something similar to iCloud data storage. The user, however, must set it up on their own website.

Researchers and participants should also be cautious when sharing any information through Facebook. Break and enters, for example, can occur after a researcher or participant post a period of time when they will be away. Facebook also changes their target and website layout. When their website design changes, security settings are reset. Linked-in tends to be more secure and also sends emails notifying users about changes to the security setting. Furthermore, while Facebook will allow a user to create separate pages, those pages are still linked back to the user. Facebook also does not allow users to create fictitious names in order to protect their identity. This can be important if researchers are using social media to explore more sensitive topics. Through Google, however, researchers and participants can create a fictitious identity for their g-mail account. By tracking different accounts created with different identities, it is also possible to track spam connections and see which companies or organizations are sharing your information. An important strategy when creating a fictitious account for users is to use create a common name (i.e. Smith) that is too common to look up.

Researchers and participants need to be more aware of how easily their personal information can be accessed through social media. Blogs have been written about how to get data from Facebook by looking up, for example, anyone who has or had worked at Tim Horton's. Based on this identifying piece of information, it is possible to obtain access to other information about these individuals.

Researchers may also use on-line blogs to support their research, particularly to engage with people with limited mobility or those who live in remote locations. Word Press.com is one site that allows users to create a free account. While it takes time to learn the layout, it is structured and allows the researcher to create blog pages where people can post comments. Given its widespread use, it is also accompanied with help support. Again, while it provides an option to login using a Facebook account, it is important to create a separate account in order to avoid integration information from the two sites.

Some researchers are also using Skype to interact with research participants. This tends to be a more secure tool to support outreach research activities. Screen capture software is available for PCs that will allow users to draw a window around the Skype window and capture sound and video. Researchers must consider security issues that can occur between applications. For example, Microsoft used to operate the MSN chat feature. When they purchased Skype, they merged the applications together. Anyone who had an MSN id for personal use and a Skype id for business use now had their accounts merged together.

Features, such as dispatch, have used GPS to track workers using their smartphone technology. This dispatch feature can enhance the safety of researchers, and have many applications in community-based research (i.e. looking at the mobility seniors, travel patterns, maintenance patterns, etc.). If a researcher is travelling to a remote

area or conducting a door-to-to survey and fails to return to a specified location by a specified time, it is possible to use the dispatch feature to locate their last location. In preparation for fieldwork, it may also be possible for researchers to assess the number of ambulance or related emergency calls in a community in order to identify any areas that may pose a higher risk of safety to the research team. This is only possible, however, if a Google developer has collected and organized the information.

Researchers and participants, however, must also be aware of the potential safety concerns that can arise from such technology. It is easy for an employer, researcher, etc. to become a "Google developer". When someone logs in to the developer screen, they are able to see the locations of anyone who has their GPS tracker turned on. A developer can still track the location of someone even if they have their smartphone turned off. In order to stop the tracking, the smartphone user must turn the GPS tracking device off. It is also possible for a developer to create a custom map to be shared; but for any developer in 'developer mode', this can show more information than intended. It is also possible for one Google developer to access another Google developer's information. In response, one may wish to create a custom map that contains only reference numbers and then keep a list of notes about those reference numbers somewhere else.

CUPE and Continuing Education at UNBC, as well as CNC, have offered courses on how to use social media.

#### 6. <u>Resources</u>

Arendell, T. 1997. Reflections on the researcher-researched relationship: A woman interviewing men. *Qualitative Sociology* 20(3): 341-368.

Bahn, S. and Weatherhill, P. 2012. Qualitative social research: A risky business when it comes to collecting 'sensitive' data. Qualitative Research *OnlineFirst Version* 1-17.

Chu, M. and Meulemans, Y. 2008. The problems and potential of MySpace and Facebook usage in academic libraries. *Internet Reference Services Quarterly* 13(1): 69-85.

Clark, A., Prosser, J., and Wiles, R. 2010. Ethical issues in image-based research. *Arts & Health: An International Journal for Research, Policy and Practice* 2(1): 81-93.

Craig, G., Corden, A., and Thornton, P. 2000. Safety in social research. *Social Research Update* 29.

Dickson-Swift, V., James, E., Kippen, S., and Liamputtong, P. 2007. Doing sensitive research: What challenges do qualitative researchers face? *Qualitative Research* 7(3): 327-353.

Hum, N., Chamberlin, P., Hambright, B., Portwood, A., Schat, A., and Bevan, J. 2011. A picture is worth a thousand words: A content analysis of Facebook. *Computers in Human Behaviour* 27: 1828-1833.

Kovats-Bernat, J. C. 2002. Negotiating dangerous fields: Pragmatic strategies for fieldwork amid violence and terror. *American Anthropologist* 104(1): 208-222.

International Exchange and Student Programs Office. 2008. *Exchange Student Manual*. University of Northern British Columbia.

Mathee, A., Harpham, T., Naicker, N., Barnes, B., Plagerson, S., Feit, M., Swart, A., and Naidoo, S. 2010. Overcoming fieldwork challenges in urban health research in developing countries: A research note. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology* 13(2): 171-178.

Paterson, B., Gregory, D., and Thorne, S. 1999. A protocol for researcher safety. *Qualitative Health Research* 9(2): 259-269.

Peritore, N. P. 1990. Reflections on dangerous fieldwork. *The American Sociologist* Winter: 359-372.

Powell, R. and Lloyd, K. 2001. A national survey of violence experienced by community mental health researchers. *Soc Psychiatry PsychiatrEpidemiol* 36: 158-163.

Sharp, G., and Kremer, E. 2006. The safety dance: Confronting harassment, intimidation, and violence in the field. *Sociological Methodology* 36: 317-327.

Wang, C., Cash, J., and Powers, L. 2000. Who knows the streets as well as the homeless? Promoting personal and community action though photovoice.*Health Promotion Practice* 1(1): 81-89.

Wang, C. and Redwood-Jones, Y. 2001. Photovoice ethics: Perspectives from Flint photovoice. *Health Education & Behaviour* 28(5): 560-572.

#### Appendix A: Sample Incident Report Form

Incident Report Forn	n for Community-Based Research
General Information	
Name of researcher:	
Date:	
Workplace location:	
Witness information:	Name of first witness: Contact information:
	Name of second witness: Contact information:
The Incident	
Date of the incident:	
Time of the incident:	
Location of the incident:	
Type of incident:	<ul> <li>Stroke, heart attack</li> <li>Allergic reaction</li> <li>Fall (i.e. on ice)</li> <li>Vehicle accident</li> <li>Threats or acts of violence</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>Inappropriate behavior: please describe</li> <li>Other: please describe</li> </ul>
Were there others involved in the incident?	□ Yes □ No
If yes, please list name and contact information	Name: Contact information:
	Name: Contact information:
Description of others involved:	<ul> <li>Age</li> <li>Gender</li> <li>Hair colour</li> <li>Skin tone</li> <li>Clothing</li> <li>Tattoos / other markings</li> <li>Vehicle</li> </ul>

Description of incident:	How it started:
	Description of what each person said / did:
	How the incident was resolved:
Was any medical	Yes: please explain:
attention required?	□ No
If applicable: police file #:	
Impacts of Incident	
How has the incident	□ Injuries
impacted those involved?	□ Missed work
	□ Emotional stress
	□ Impact on transportation
	□ Other: please explain:
Please present this form	to your supervisor or employer to be kept on file.

#### Appendix B: Sample Check-in Form

### Check-in Form for Community-Based Fieldwork

The purpose of this form is to clearly outline check-in procedures to monitor the safety of researchers doing community-based research.

Check-in Procedures	
You will be contacted by:	
They will contact you by:	<ul> <li>Phone</li></ul>
They will contact you:	<ul> <li>Each hour</li> <li>Each morning</li> <li>Each evening</li> <li>Once a week</li> <li>Other: please specify:</li> </ul>
If they cannot reach you within 30 minutes of the pre- determined check-in time, they will contact:	<ul> <li>RCMP</li> <li>Supervisor</li> <li>Program Chair</li> <li>Emergency contacts</li> <li>Other: please specify:</li> </ul>
Contact information for the field researcher:	<ul> <li>Name</li></ul>
Contact information for the supervisor:	Name         Address         Home number         Work number         Cell number         E-mail
Emergency contact information:	Name         Address         Home number         Work number         Cell number         E-mail

<b>Record of Check-Ins</b>		
Date	Time	Comments / Issues

#### Appendix C: Sample Checklist for Planning Safe Community-Based Fieldwork

#### Checklist for Planning Safe Community-Based Fieldwork

The purpose of this form is to provide a sample checklist of items that community-based researchers may consider as a part of planning their fieldwork.

Checklist	
Have hazards and risks associated with community-based research been identified	□ Yes
and discussed?	□ No
Are you visiting any institutional or industrial sites?	□ Yes
	□ No
Have you confirmed if there are any safety protocols for visiting those sites?	□ Yes
	🗆 No
Has the appropriate safety gear been obtained?	□ Yes
	□ No
Have procedures for emergency evacuation been reviewed for off-campus work	□ Yes
environments?	□ No
Have communication and check-in protocols been reviewed?	□ Yes
	□ No
Have the researcher / supervisor reviewed the communication options that are	□ Yes
available in the community?	□ No
Have the researcher / supervisor reviewed the transportation options that are	□ Yes
available in the community?	□ No
Have the researcher / supervisor reviewed the accommodation options that are	□ Yes
available in the community?	□ No
Have procedures for violence in the workplace been reviewed?	□ Yes
	□ No
Are there clear procedures in place to report violence or safety concerns?	□ Yes
	□ No
Does the employer / supervisor have incident investigation report forms on file?	□ Yes
	🗆 No
Does the researcher / employee have incident report forms included in their field	□ Yes
gear?	□ No
Describe any environment where the researcher may be working alone (i.e. isolated are homes, in a building after hours, etc.):	
Has the research team identified any dietary needs of participants that may be	□ Yes
related to a participant's underlying health condition?	□ No
Has the research team identified any transportation needs of participants?	□ Yes
	□ No
Is the research team is aware of any health conditions that may impact the	□ Yes
participation of residents in the research?	□ No
If travelling outside of BC, has the researcher reviewed the policies of their travel	□ Yes
insurance coverage?	□ No

#### Appendix D: Checklist for Monitoring the Implementation of Safe Community-Based Fieldwork

Checklist for Monitoring Safe Community-Based Fieldwork	
The purpose of this form is to provide a sample checklist of items that community-base consider as a part of planning their fieldwork.	ed researchers may
Checklist	
Has the researcher completed all check-ins after arriving in the community?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher confirmed the location of emergency services and supports in the community?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher confirmed that communication options work in the community (i.e. cell phone, wireless in hotel, access to Internet at public library)?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher confirmed that the transportation options are suitable for the work being conducted in the community?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher confirmed that the accommodation options are safe?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher confirmed the location of all meetings?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcherconducted an on-site assessment of hazards and risks associated with the meeting locations? (i.e. emergency exits, ice, lighting, slippery surfaces, potholes, etc.)	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher checked-in with appropriate community partners / contacts to discuss any potential hazards or risks (i.e. bears in area, flooding, loose animals, properties of concern, etc.)	□ Yes □ No
Have any new situations emerged where the researcher is working alone (i.e. isolated homes, in a building after hours, etc.):	area, in private
Did the researcher experience any conflicts while conducting research in the community? If yes, please explain:	□ Yes □ No
Did the researcher need to offer / refer any participants to any community supports? If yes, please explain:	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher completed all necessary check-outs before leaving the community? (i.e. notifying supervisor, RCMP, community contact, etc.)	□ Yes □ No

#### Appendix E: Checklist for Reviewing Safety After Community-Based Fieldwork

#### **Checklist for Reviewing Safety After Community-Based Fieldwork**

The purpose of this form is to provide a sample checklist of items that community-based researchers may consider as a part of planning their fieldwork.

Checklist	
Has a debriefing meeting been held to discuss any safety concerns that may have	🗆 Yes
emerged during the fieldwork?	□ No
Have any adjustments been made to fieldwork planning, policies, or procedures for	□ Yes
community-based research?	□ No
If yes, are there any best practices that should be passed onto the field safety	□ Yes
committee in the spirit of improving UNBC's community-based safety manual?	□ No
Did the fieldwork negatively impact the researcher in any way?	□ Yes
Physical impacts	🗆 No
Emotional impacts	
Other: please explain:	
Is there a need to refer the researcher to any counseling or medical supports?	□ Yes
If yes, please specify:	
Is there a need for the supervisor / researcher to follow-up with any community	□ Yes
partners or members concerning safety issues?	□ No
If yes, please specify:	
Is there a need for the supervisor / researcher to follow-up with WCB, ICBC, the	□ Yes
RCMP, or any other institutions?	□ No
If yes, please explain:	
Have the supervisor and the researcher determined a date to follow-up on any	□ Yes
outstanding issues from the fieldwork?	□ No
Date:	
Other comments:	1

## Appendix F: Checklist for Planning Safe International Community-Based Fieldwork

Checklist for Planning Safe International Community-Based Field	work
The purpose of this form is to provide a sample checklist of items that community-ba consider as a part of planning their fieldwork.	sed researchers may
Checklist	
Have all appropriate travel documents been obtained?	□ Yes
	□ No
Examples: passport, student VISA, letter of invitation, etc.	Mar
Has the expiry date of the passport been checked?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher reviewed their travel / health insurance coverage and	
procedures?	
If you have any additional passagery bootth anyorage been obtained?	
If yes, has any additional necessary health coverage been obtained?	□ Yes □ No
Has the researcher obtained all necessary immunizations?	
Has the researcher arranged to have a power of attorney?	□ Yes
	□ No
If yes, has a copy of the power of attorney been left with the supervisor?	□ Yes
	□ No
Does the researcher have an emergency fund set aside?	□ Yes
	□ No
Have hazards and risks associated with international community-based fieldwork	
been identified and discussed?	□ No
Examples: landmines, political conflicts, diseases, cultural norms, etc.	
Has the researcher obtained all the necessary information about the international	□ Yes
site?	□ No
Examples:	
<ul> <li>Political environment (stable / unstable)</li> </ul>	
□ Banking system (compatible / accessible)	
Cultural norms	
Embassy or consulate contacts	
□ Emergency contacts	
Have the researcher ( supervisor reviewed the communication entions that are	
Have the researcher / supervisor reviewed the communication options that are available in the international location?	□ Yes □ No
Have the researcher / supervisor reviewed the transportation options that are	
available in the international location?	□ No
Have the researcher / supervisor reviewed the accommodation options that are	□ Yes

available in the international location?	🗆 No
Have you determined if there are any safety protocols for visiting international sites?	□ Yes
	□ No
Has the appropriate safety gear been obtained?	□ Yes
	□ No
Have procedures for emergency evacuation from the international site been	□ Yes
planned?	□ No
Have communication and check-in protocols been reviewed?	□ Yes
	□ No
Have procedures for violence in the workplace been reviewed?	□ Yes
	□ No
Are there clear procedures in place to report violence or safety concerns in that	□ Yes
international context?	□ No
Does the researcher / employee have incident report forms included in their field	□ Yes
gear?	🗆 No
Describe any environment where the researcher may be working alone (i.e. isolated	area, in private
Describe any environment where the researcher may be working alone (i.e. isolated homes, in a building after hours, etc.):	area, in private
	area, in private
homes, in a building after hours, etc.): Has the research team identified any dietary needs of participants?	□ Yes
homes, in a building after hours, etc.): Has the research team identified any dietary needs of participants?	□ Yes □ No
homes, in a building after hours, etc.): Has the research team identified any dietary needs of participants? Has the research team has identified any transportation needs of participants?	□ Yes □ No □ Yes
homes, in a building after hours, etc.): Has the research team identified any dietary needs of participants? Has the research team has identified any transportation needs of participants? Is the research team is aware of any health conditions that may impact the	□ Yes □ No □ Yes □ No
homes, in a building after hours, etc.):	□ Yes □ No □ Yes □ No □ Yes